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PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 

680 Peverly Hill Road 

Portsmouth N.H. 03801 
(603) 427-1530 FAX (603) 427-1539 

October 3, 2025 
 
Chair Samantha Collins & The Conservation Commission, 

 
The City of Portsmouth is proposing repairs to existing sewer infrastructure under a US 

Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) consent decree to reduce infiltration and inflow of 
groundwater into the sewer collection system. This project is necessary to maintain existing 
infrastructure. The work to repair/rehabilitate the existing sewer system will take place within 
the existing sewer right-of-way, which has been previously impacted by the original 
construction and/or more recent repairs or modifications. Most of the work will be conducted 
in existing, paved roadways, but in several locations access to manholes located in 
undeveloped areas will be required. Work being conducted within wetland buffer and buffer 
zones includes open-cut trenching at two locations within the road right-of-way and vehicular 
access for internal rehabilitation of sewer manholes and pipelines inside and outside of the 
road right-of-way. A virtual pre-application meeting with the NH Department of 
Environmental Services (NHDES) was held on March 16, 2023, and was previously approved 
under a Statutory Permit by Notification (SPN). The project obtained a Shoreland PBN which is 
valid until August 3, 2028, but the SPN expired in 2024. A September 2025 resubmission of the 
SPN was denied, and it was suggested following a discussion with NHDES that the application 
be submitted as a Wetland Utility PBN as well as a City of Portsmouth WCUP. 

 
The work necessary to rehabilitate the sewer system includes lining or regrouting 

manholes, removing roots, and lining the pipes to prevent groundwater from seeping in. 
Trenchless rehabilitation will be implemented in wetlands and associated buffer zones to 
minimize ground disturbance. This involves opening manhole covers and lining sewer pipes 
from these junctions without excavating the pipes. Manholes requiring repairs will also be 
lined on interior surfaces, with no excavation needed around these structures. As a result, the 
proposed wetland impacts are restricted to motorized vehicle access routes to those 
manholes that need to be accessed for rehabilitation or equipment retrieval. The vehicles that 
require access may be pickup trucks or all-terrain vehicles, which will travel on timber mats 
across wetlands. To the extent possible this work will take place during low flows or winter. All 
impacts are expected to be temporary, and all work in wetlands will be monitored by a natural 
resource scientist. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this permit, 
 

Zachary Cronin 

Assistant City Engineer 

Zachary Cronin, Assistant City Engineer 
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